Natural Sciences Chairs Council

January 24, 2011
1:00-2:30 p.m. BI 104

Minutes
Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Secure outside funding for the Peer Advisor Center, Use of social media for the college, Initiate the Scherba Lecture Series, Bring the UC Water Archives online at CSUSB, Open the observatory
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  Department chair involvement in the dean search, Continue to support faculty who are trying to obtain grants, Make plans for CNS Museum, Continue to increase international exchanges
Approval of minutes for January 10, 2011 – Approved as amended
Informational Items

1. Announcements by Chairs – NONE
2. Announcements from Administration

a. Science Networking Forum – This event will be held on February 16th from 12-4pm in the Santos Manuel Student Union. This event is an excellent opportunity for students. Please get the word out. 
b. Equipment one-time money from Central Administration – Due to the impending budget cuts, the university will be holding back an additional $4 million from the one-time funding. This means that instead of receiving about $600k, our college may only receive about $125k. The dean will email the original list of requests back to the chairs to determine if they would like to revise and possibly combine this list with the lottery equipment list. A discussion followed.
c. Nominations for Interim CNS Dean – The dean reminded the chairs that the deadline to nominate someone or apply personally for this position is February 15th.

d. Virtual Server for Campus – The campus is moving toward a virtual server for the campus which will in turn do away with the miscellaneous servers across campus. In this happens, many of the stand-alone computers will become obsolete as well. President Karnig will assign a committee to research this option and to give him a full report within the next few months. The dean cautioned the chairs that have valid arguments against going fully to a virtual server should start preparing those arguments now. Lorraine Frost presented a PowerPoint slideshow regarding this proposal. The dean will send out a hard copy of this presentation to the chairs. A discussion followed.
e. Reviews for Faculty going up for Promotion – We are now in the department review phase, and the dean reminded the chairs of the deadline of February 7th to get the reports submitted to the Office of Academic Personnel.

f. Observance of Scheduled Work Hours – Recently, the dean has been receiving several reports that staff are not adhering to their scheduled work hours. They are taking long lunches, extra breaks, disappearing for long lengths of time, leaving early and/or coming in late. The dean stated that this is not acceptable and he is holding the chairs accountable for the staff observing their scheduled work hours. If department staff are not in the office, their department chair needs to know where they are. The dean reminded the chairs that in order for a staff member to have an hour lunch, they must be scheduled for a 9 hour work day, otherwise, the staff member may only take a 30 minute lunch. The staff member is allowed only two 15 minute breaks a day.
Action Items:  

Discussion Items:
1. Scheduling Update – George 
Winter – Census is on January 31st. Dr. Georgiou reminded the chairs to make sure that all faculty are assigned to the classes listed in PeopleSoft before census.
Spring – Priority registration begins on February 4, 2011 and classes begin on April 4, 2011.
Summer – Schedule build is in the final stages and the deadline is February 4th. The dean reminded the chairs to assign full professors to classes of 25 or more, otherwise, the classes may be cancelled or the chair may be asked to assign an assistant professor to teach.
Fall 2011 – Schedule build begins on February 21st and the dean would like the chairs to build it as they did last year. 
2. Transfer Day Planning  - Cindy reported that Transfer Day will be held on Saturday, February 26th for transfer students considering CSUSB for Fall 2011. Department representatives will meet with the students from 10:00-10:45 AM. During this time, department representatives will discuss programs, department highlights and/or any other information that would be useful to students considering CSUSB as their academic home. Cindy needs a name from each department as soon as possible of the person who will be meeting with the students. The college will have a table set up from 9:00 A.M. – 1 P.M. that will be staffed by the peer advisors. Cindy invited the department reps to come by the table to speak with potential students as well. The transfer students will also have to attend a mandatory SOAR session on either May 14 or June 4, 2011. Additionally, all new students for the fall will be required to attend a session with admissions that covers registration ELM/EPT tests and basic skills policies, the advising process, My Coyote and other information vital to success at CSUSB prior to attending their SOAR date. 
3. DOD search – Last week the dean and representatives from Office of University Advancement interviewed two candidates. One was acceptable and will be coming back to campus this week for a second interview.  The dean asked if any of the chairs had specific concerns or questions that they would like the dean to speak to the candidate about during the second interview. The dean also gave a general overview of the acceptable candidate’s qualifications.
4. Budget Projections – President Karnig will be attending a meeting with the Board of Trustees tomorrow. If he receives important information that he feels needs to be communicated, he will hold a budget council meeting within the next few weeks to share the information. The dean reported to the chairs that if Governor Brown’s proposals don’t go through, it could mean up to an additional $10-15 million cut to our campus.
5. Building Inspections – Several buildings have been inspected, and a list of violations was sent out to the chairs to correct the violations as soon as possible. The dean has not yet received an inspection report on Jack Brown Hall. He will forward that report as soon as he receives it. The dean reminded the chairs that if the violations are not corrected, the fire marshal can shut down their buildings. George then reported that several departments have already corrected their violations. 
6. Topics for 50th Anniversary Capital Campaign – Each department is asked to submit a suggestion for this campaign. The dean has received some suggestions, and he went around the table to get the remaining suggestions. Biology and math have not decided on a suggestion as of today, and they will forward one to the dean as soon as possible. 
7. 846 Students on the Dean’s List – The dean has noticed a significant increase in the number of students on the Dean’s List over the past two years. Two years ago, there were about 525 students on the list for the fall, and then last year, there were about 720 students on the list. This has caused the dean to inquire as to why the chairs feel this has occurred. Some of the ideas the chairs spoke about were that students are better prepared; the college campaign of Study 25-35 is having a positive effect; the implementation of the Peer Advising Center; departments increasing their GPA standards; competitiveness; the ever-increasing student fees; the decreasing availability of necessary classes and the presence of PAES students in classes. The dean recently met with the PAES scholars and posed the same question. The PAES scholars suggested it may be due to the lack of jobs and the economy motivates students to work harder for better grades in order to be more competitive in this difficult job market.  They also suggested that students are seeking help more often than they previously did. The dean also inquired as to whether or not the chairs feel that SOAR has had a significant impact on student GPAs increasing. One of the chairs stated that they believe that the SOAR orientation is “information overload”. A discussion followed and the chairs collectively agreed that the dean should send out a survey to the 846 students on the Dean’s List asking them what made the difference for them, if any. The chairs were also interested in learning the age, grade level, major and hours worked per week by these students. The dean will work on preparing a survey to send out by email and obtaining the statistical information requested by the chairs. 
8. Construction Projects - George
Observatory – Concrete is being poured around the building, and tar is being placed on the roofs. The contractor projects that the job should be completed by the end of February. The dean announced that Pauline Murillo passed away last week.
Garden near pool and fitness center – The project is moving along nicely, and planting should begin on the 1st of February, with the project being completed by the end of February. 
Nursing laboratory addition – The project is making progress. ACM and TNS are now involved and working on their portion of the job. The project is scheduled to be completed by the end of February.
